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W
ith the nearing 
end of the 
Islamic State 
(ISIS) in Iraq 
and Syria and 
after the battle 
of Kirkuk, the 

Iraqi Popular Mobilisation Forces, 
the Syrian Army and the pro-
Iranian militias have joined at the 
al-Bukamal crossing in a gesture 
meant to highlight the Iranian cres-
cent project extending from Tehran 
to the Mediterranean.

Those events along with the 
ballistic missile launched on 
Riyadh and the recent crisis in 
Lebanon indicate the beginning of 
another round in the continuing 
battle to counteract Iran’s expan-
sionist project in the Middle East 
and the Arabian Gulf. Iran is 
trying to reap advantages from 
the war in Iraq, Syria’s disintegra-
tion and the weakening of the 
Lebanese state.

The century-old Balfour 
Declaration and the Sykes-Picot 
Agreement gave birth to new 
entities in the Middle East, carved 
out of the territory of the defunct 
Ottoman Empire. A new tidal 
wave of destruction and restruc-
turing has seized the region. 
There is a profusion of scenarios 
about the possible outcomes of 
the disastrous conflicts that have 
wiped out central governments in 
some countries and created de 
facto zones of influence.

The chess match being played 
out in the Middle East and the 
Arabian Gulf, however, is not 
controlled by geopolitics and 
access to energy considerations 
alone. Ethnic and sectarian 
interests mix with conflicts of 
influence to create a sea of storms 
in the region. Starting with the 
onset of the Syrian revolution in 
2011 and gaining momentum after 
the rise of ISIS in 2014, a new big 

game defined by the clashing 
interests of major world powers 
and regional powers has also seen 
the light.

In the 20th century, the sick 
man of the Middle East was the 
Ottoman Empire. In the 21st 
century, however, it is the Arab 
world. New strategic plans for the 
region are being charted to the 
detriment of Arab interests. The 
Arab world is structurally too 
weak and disunited to represent 
any obstacle to these plans.

The downward spiral of the Arab 
world as a regional force began 
with the 2003 war on Iraq and the 
balance of influence in the region 
shifting to the benefit of Israel, 
Iran and Turkey. Policy choices 
during former US President Barack 
Obama’s administration and the 
rise of Russia’s role in the region 
continue to expose the Arab world 
to further strategic erosion.

Mosul has fallen from ISIS’s 
control. Then came the battle of 
Kirkuk, which wiped out the 

Kurdish dream at the hands of a 
tripartite coalition comprised of 
Iraq, Turkey and Iran. It is clear 
that Iran is trying to restructure 
the area according to its agenda 
and in coordination with Moscow 
while giving Turkey a minor role.

Pro-Iranian forces in the Middle 
East have begun to take positions. 
Some militias have moved 
towards eastern Syria and others 
are trying to tighten their grip on 
power levers in Lebanon and 
Yemen. They are trying to create a 
de facto state of affairs before a 
containment plan is put out by the 
Trump administration.

Iran is also trying to create 
favourable breaches in Arab 
countries and is taking advantage 
of the fact that some of them do 
not give priority to countering 
Iranian moves. The absence in the 
Arab world of a shared vision of 
common strategic interests and 
priorities or of common security 
policies works in favour of the 
Iranian plan for the region.

During this new phase in the 
power struggle, Iran’s target is 
clearly Saudi Arabia. In addition 
to ballistic missile threats and 
proxy militia warfare, Iran has 
intensified its political warfare.

The recent sudden resignation 
of the Lebanese prime minister 
marks the beginning of political 
manoeuvring to isolate Lebanon 
from its Arab ties. Saad Hariri has 
indeed denounced Tehran’s 
pressure to place Lebanon within 
its orbit and annul the conditions 
related to the Lebanese presiden-
tial agreement of 2016, which 
insist on keeping Lebanon free of 
allegiance to any regional axis.

The missile attack on Riyadh is a 
very serious transgression. Saudi 
Arabia and its allies, including the 
United States, are believed to have 
several defence options at their 
disposal. What is certain is that 
Iran’s provocations will push the 
Saudi kingdom to focus on its 
defences and find new ways of 
managing the conflict.

S
omething extraordinary 
has happened in the 
capital of the world’s 
most powerful country: 
For the first time in more 
than 40 years, legisla-
tors in the United States 

formally questioned the American 
president’s unchallenged authority 
to launch a nuclear strike.

This is undoubtedly a reaction 
to the perceived unpredictability 
and rash temperament of the 
current inhabitant of the White 
House, Donald Trump. In August, 
Trump threatened North Korea 
with “fire and fury like the world 
has never seen.” In September, he 
casually suggested the United 
States might have to “totally 
destroy” it.

Trump or not, there is a new 
political mood to review America’s 
multiple wars. The US Congress 
promised to re-examine the 
authorisation it gave President 
George W. Bush in 2001 and 2002 
to hunt down al-Qaeda in retalia-
tion for 9/11. It has been used — 
and misused — many times over in 
the past 16 years.

As Barbara Lee, the only member 
of Congress to vote against the 
original war authorisation, 
recently pointed out it has been 

used in 14 countries at least 36 
times. The war powers, called the 
Authorisation for Use of Military 
Force (AUMF), have come into play 
“in Iraq, Afghanistan and Syria, 
drone strikes in Yemen, bombing 
in Libya, indefinite detentions in 
Guantanamo Bay and warrantless 
wiretapping here at home,” Lee 
said.

Such a broad spectrum of actions 
was possible because the AUMF 
gives the US president carte 
blanche. He can target all “nations, 
organisations or persons he 
determines planned, authorised, 
committed or aided the terrorist 
attacks that occurred on Septem-
ber 11, 2001.”

Anything and everything 
becomes possible when a link is 
established (even if spuriously) to 
9/11. Bush invaded Iraq on that 
pretext, mendaciously suggesting 
Saddam Hussein’s regime was 
linked to al-Qaeda. In October 
2002, the AUMF cited Iraq as 
harbouring terrorists, including 
al-Qaeda.

Now, that 9/11 link may be used 
to tackle Iran, all within the remit 
of the AUMF. The Central Intelli-
gence Agency, led by a Trump 
appointee and Republican Party 
politician, recently released a 

cache of documents that fortui-
tously appears to detail al-Qaeda 
leader Osama bin Laden’s alleged 
appreciation of Iranian support.

Then there are the wars in Syria 
and Yemen. Both have come 
alarmingly into focus for US 
politicians. Trump’s defence secre-
tary, James Mattis, hinted the 
United States would maintain its 
military footprint in Syria long 
after the Islamic State (ISIS) is 
defeated there, even though 
hunting down 9/11-linked terror-
ists is the only justification 
allowed under the AUMF.

Former US President Barack 
Obama rationalised that ISIS was 
an offshoot of al-Qaeda and 
fighting it was consequently 
covered by the AUMF. However 
self-serving that might have been, 
Mattis’s apparent disinclination to 
call time on American military 
involvement in Syria certainly 
does not fit the AUMF.

As for Yemen, the US House of 
Representatives overwhelmingly 
backed a resolution that deems 
American military refuelling and 
intelligence support for the 
Saudi-led air war in Yemen as not 
authorised under the AUMF. The 
resolution was not binding but it 
signalled bipartisan unease with 

the US role in the nearly 3-year-old 
war. The Obama administration 
used the AUMF as a legal basis to 
carry out air strikes against 
al-Qaeda bases across Yemen.

When the Saudi-led coalition 
went to war against the Houthis, 
Obama agreed to support it, using 
the AUMF cover even though the 
targets were Houthi rather than 
elements of al-Qaeda. The Trump 
administration has ramped up 
engagement, even as international 
pressure grows because of the 
unfolding humanitarian crisis in 
Yemen.

The need to reassess the AUMF is 
urgent. The growing bipartisan 
consensus in Congress to do so is 
good news, if only because it 
shows that America’s politicians 
are beginning to realise the 
corrosive effects of a state of 
perpetual war. There is a deepen-
ing sense of futile overreach from 
years of widening and ever more 
dangerous operations in the 
so-called war on terror.

The Trump administration is 
pushing back against any move to 
check and control the executive’s 
right to make war. If nothing else, 
such hubris is precisely the reason 
this authority must be regulated 
and supervised.

Watchful gaze.  A Saudi border guard takes position in an observation post at the Saudi border with 
Yemen near Jizan.                         (Reuters)
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